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01:00 Born July 9, 1905, Lithuania. His father was well- 
educated, went to the United States in 1907 and established a 
business in a New York factory. 
 
02:00 In 1910 his father returned home to move the family to 
the US, but his mother refused to leave. He sold the 
apartment in New York and liquidated the factory. In 1913, 
the family moved to Poland. A sister was born in 1911 and a 
brother in 1916. 
 
03:00 In WWI, Germany confiscated his father's factory in 
Poland and issued a certificate to regain ownership after the 
war. His father got a job as a salesman. 
 
04:00 His mother died at the age of 39, in 1920 when he was 
fifteen years old. His father wanted David and his sister to 
emigrate to the US. His sister went, but he refused because 
he wanted to help and they were a close family. 
 
05:00 He convinced his father to remarry in 1922. In 1926, he 
became a member of the Polish army, where he learned 
accounting. 
 
06:00 He attained a job as an assistant manager at a factory 
that manufactured ladies socks. He met Mr. Fumpkin who later 
hired him to work at his artificial silk factory. 
 
07:00 He headed the department responsible for selling the 
silk. He dealt with the buying correspondence. He worked at 
this factory until the war broke out. 
 
09:00 David expected the war, but expected it to end quickly. 
He believed the army could stop the Germans. In Poland, every 
man who was able was urged to join a unit of the army. 
 
10:00 He left for Warsaw where everything was burning, 
nothing was intact. The Polish military was on retreat. It 
took one week to arrive in Warsaw, where there was a major 
bombing on September 25. 
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12:00 There was heavy artillery everyday, the whole city was 
burning. Warsaw was capitulated two days later. As David 
attempted to return to his family, he encountered the German 
army. 
 
13:00 A German officer advises David to go to Palestine, 
rather than return home. He went home anyway, the trip took 
four days. 
 
14:00 He hitchhiked to return home and hid in a Jewish 
cemetery until night came so that he could walk the streets 
undetected. Jews could not use the sidewalk; if they ventured 
outside their homes they were forced to do work. 
 
15:00 His father died January 16, 1940. 
 
16:00 Having a funeral was difficult, because the Germans and 
Poles would demand that they work. Without warning, he was 
removed from his apartment, allowed only five minutes to 
gather anything he wanted. 
 
17:00 He was moved to the Ghetto, which was built for its 
convenient location to transport things. 
 
18:00 An elderly man, Mr. Onkoughski, was appointed to be in 
charge. He talked to the German soldiers, telling them the 
Jews had something valuable the Germans could use: people who 
could work to produce things they needed. 
 
19:00 They established factories for many fields, for example 
building portable homes which could be transported to 
Germany. Because of their massive amounts of production, the 
Ghetto sustained for a long period of time. 
 
20:00 The Jews were paid for their work with food, but there 
was the problem of dividing the food among the people. David 
was the head of the food distribution. Germany called back 
all Polish money and they had to issue Ghetto money. 
 
21:00 David was the mediator with the German, Schwinn. [In 
the present day, he recognized him in a photograph for 
officials in the United States.] 
 
22:00 He managed a bakery until the end of war Ghetto life. 
 
23:00 Bibo was the head administrator of the Ghetto. As he 
saw the war ending, he created a business, gathering coffee 
and rice. He was able to do this because David could tamper 
with the reports, which were not always assembled truthfully. 
 
24:00 The ghetto was liquidated. In 1942, they closed the 
ghetto for one week and took away children, old and sick 
people.  
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Everyone who could not work was not entitled to a portion of 
soup. Prior to the closing, 20,000 Jews had been brought in 
to work in the ghetto: 10,000 from Prague, 5,000 from Berlin 
and 5,00 from Vin (*sp?). 
 
25:00 These new "imports" were accustomed to a different way 
of life. They were wealthy and brought beautiful luggage, 
which was quickly taken away from them. 
 
26:00 David registered people who could not work as working, 
to enable them to receive soup in a hidden back room. 
 
27:00 When the people in the back room were discovered, they 
disappeared. They did not survive. Children were taken from 
their mothers and killed. David found out later that they 
were used to make candles. When the ghetto closed for a week, 
everyone went in hiding. 
 
28:00 The Ghetto was liquidated, the Soviet army was not too 
far away. 
 
29:00 While being resettled, they were told to bring along 
pots and pans and belongings. Even if people did not believe 
that they would really need them, it was cause for a glimmer 
of hope. 
 
30:00 August 28, 1944, David arrived in Auschwitz. 
 
31:00 Upon their arrival, a German officer divided the 
passengers to the left and right. Those who went to the right 
were suitable to work and those who went to the left were not 
suitable to work. The smell of burning meat told him what was 
going on--crematorium death. 
 
32:00 He received a stripped uniform and went into the 
barracks which consisted of a roof and walls where people 
would pile on one another to sleep. His wife and sister went 
to the left and he never saw them again [he found out later 
they went to the crematorium]. 
 
33:00 The next day they were selected to work in camps. He 
learned about a special gas chamber where they killed people 
who were "problems", which he called the diving gas chamber. 
 
34:00 In his first job, the other workers would not talk to 
him and made him leave because they wanted their friends to 
work with them. 
 
35:00 In the camp, the soldiers could do anything they wanted 
to the Jews. His firs Commandant was not a bad man, but 
others were criminals and took advantage on any occasion. 
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36:00 The morning meal was a loaf of bread cut in 17 pieces, 
the day meal was soup and at night it was coffee and a loaf 
of bread cut for six. David made the report for the 55 men 
because the man who was supposed to could not read. 
 
37:00 The bread was always scarce because the 55 would take 
part of the loaves. David was responsible for administering 
the bread. 
 
38:00 He was a healthy and stubborn man. He would not give in 
to the soldiers. Although they beat him a lot, he would 
always continue to work. 
 
39:00 He was offered help, but he did not want to take 
anything from anybody so he went to work with everyone. 
 
40:00 A majority of products were artificial, therefore there 
was a great need for the rubber factory, where he worked. The 
material came out hot liquid, then hardened, causing his 
fingers to burn often as he cut the rubber. 
 
41:00 An inspector who was a non-Nazi party member became 
friendly and often helped David. When he was transferred, 
Comrade Ewald tells David, "If there's anything I can do for 
you let me know." 
 
43:00 A master calls his number one day, which worries David 
until he sees his friend. He is questioned about the level of 
his knowledge of German language. 
 
44:00 Because of his language skills, he was praised for his 
intelligence. He could build up a good future with the 
Germans, who "need people like David". He was trained in a 
high-ranked job, and instructed on many machines, which was 
an unusual occurrence for the prisoners of he camps. 
 
45:00 He was the only worker from the concentration camp in 
this job. It was dangerous work, because of constantly 
breathing in bad chemicals. 
 
46:00 He learned to work on five machines. He could repair 
each one of them and the commanders took advantage of his 
knowledge. He would get an additional potato for his help. 
 
47:00 He outperformed the head master by working on five 
machines at one time. He would sometimes work three shifts in 
a row: day - night - day. 
 
49:00 On November 30, he worked on a project to destroy an 
asphalt mine. New people were brought in to help, and he 
became friendly with these Germans. 
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51:00 The guards were not always Nazis or 55 men--some were 
forced to wear the uniforms and watch the men. David 
conversed with one in particular, and was introduced to his 
wife, but he was careful not to ask too many questions or get 
too close. 
 
52:00 He was informed by his friend, the guard that the camp 
would be evacuated April 6, 1945. Those able would march with 
the 55, the sick would be left inside. 
 
53:00 The guard advised David to stay with the sick, which he 
did. As soon as the SS left, friendly people arrived with 
coffee. 
 
54:00 He understood that all bad people had not left, so he 
waited at the camp to see what unfolded. 
 
55:00 He later moved to a military camp to hide with other 
prisoners. He made certain that people were cared for, 
working with German authorities to receive food. 
 
57:00 1946-1947 he was a witness to a written document on the 
Holocaust. 
 
58:00 June 1950, he came to New York, shortly there after 
moving to California. He secured a warehouse job, went to 
school, and became an office manager. He knew his present 
wife in the ghetto. He married in 1946. 
 
59:00 He helps in relocating people who hid as non-Jewish 
after the war. 
 
1:00:00 Two sons were born, one in 1947, the other in 1951. 
His sons knew of the holocaust growing up. David concludes: 
much more could be done and said, but he tried to make it as 
short as possible. 
.END. 

http://collections.ushmm.org 
Contact reference@ushmm.org for further information about this collection

 
This is a verbatim transcript of spoken word. It is not the primary source, and it has not been checked for spelling or accuracy. 




